Meeting held on 10 June 2021
RCOT 4 20-21

Meeting held on 10 June 2021
RCOT 4 20-21


MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE  COUNCIL
OF THE ROYAL COLLEGE OF OCCUPATIONAL THERAPISTS

held virtually and at the Royal College of Occupational Therapists

106-114 Borough High Street, London SE1 1LB
on Thursday 10 June 2021
_____________________________________________________________________________
RCOT 4 20-21
PRESENT:
	Name:
	Position Held

	Kim Atkinson
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Wales and Vice-Chair

	Professor Diane Cox
	Chair of Council

	Cathryn Holding
	Council Member, Industrial Relations

	Lisa Ledger
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Learning and Development

	Dr Kee Hean Lim
	Council Member, International Affairs, World Federation of Occupational Therapists (WFOT)

	Dr Duncan Pentland
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Research and Development

	Fiona Warrender
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Scotland

	Alison Wilcox
	Council Member, RCOT Board: England

	
	

	Officers in Attendance:
	

	Diana Atkinson
	Director of Human Resources

	Karin Bishop
	Director of Professional Operations

	Clare Cochrane
	Assistant Director – Communications and Marketing

	Steve Ford
	Chief Executive

	Dominique Le Marchand
	Senior Governance and Executive Support Officer

	Karin Orman
	Assistant Director - Professional Practice 

	Dr Jo Watson
	Assistant Director – Education and Research 

	Trevor White
	Director of Finance and Corporate Services 

	
	

	Observers
	

	Janet Bevan
	Newly elected Council Member, RCOT Board: Wales

	Samantha Flower
	Newly elected Council Member, RCOT Board: Scotland


	
	
	ACTION

	
	Members were asked to declare any conflict of interest regarding the items for discussion on this agenda.  This could be done at any stage of the meeting.  


	

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Lena Canavan, Council Member, RCOT Board: Northern Ireland.  

	

	2.
	RCOT CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS


	

	2.1
	Minutes of Confidential Business taken at the Previous RCOT Council Meeting

This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes. 


	

	2.2
	Matters Arising

This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes. 


	

	2.3
	Dr Elizabeth Casson Memorial Lecture 2022
This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes. 


	

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS RCOT COUNCIL MEETING

The minutes of RCOT 3 20-21 held on 15 April 2021 were considered.  Council members present at the meeting AGREED unanimously that they should be confirmed and signed as a correct record.    


	

	4.
	MATTERS ARISING

There were none.

	

	5.
	CHAIR’S BUSINESS

If required, the Chief Executive could send a letter of thanks and appreciation to the employer of retiring Council members.  They should give the name and address of the recipient of this letter to the Senior Governance and Executive Support Officer.  The Chair mentioned that such a letter highlighted the importance of the role that individuals were taking on and might encourage employers to release someone else in the future.  

Members were still bound by the Trustees/Directors Code of Conduct that they had signed when joining Council.  They should bear in mind that they needed to maintain confidentiality and should not share or use any confidential information that they were privileged to access during their term of office.  

The Chair reminded members that a Vice-Chair was elected annually at the Council meeting which followed the AGM and she encouraged them to consider this role.  She thanked Kim Atkinson, Vice-Chair of Council - whose term of office was ending at the AGM - for her support. 

Kim Atkinson, Council link for the annual conference, provided an update on the annual conference 2022 preparations.  

	

	6.
	RCOT ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION
See item 6 of the BAOT minutes.  
Council members AGREED unanimously to endorse the RCOT Articles of Association.  
In addition, they AGREED unanimously to authorise the Chair and Vice-Chair to address issues raised by the Charity Commission and the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) and, if these were minor, make the necessary amendments to the RCOT Articles and endorse them on behalf of Council (if the amendments required by the Charity Commission and OSCR were quite important, these would be submitted to Council for consideration).  

	

	7.
	CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORT
The summary of the key activities of the organisation since the last Council meeting was noted.  Steve Ford informed Council that he had received formal notification that the Information Commissioners’ Office (ICO) would not be taking any action with regards to the problems that occurred on 8 April.  He thanked the Business Management Group (BMG) and particularly Trevor White for their work in resolving this issue.  Now that he had been in post for a couple of months, Steve Ford reported that he wanted to improve governance papers to ensure Council members’ discussions were focused on their key responsibilities.  In consultation with BMG, he had commissioned Coney Consultancy to undertake a governance review.  He shared his plans with Council on the four aims of his project: 

· ensure the RCOT leadership provide the best support for Council so members can focus on key issues,
· improve the management of risks, 
· create a framework for organisational performance management and
· professionalise the way change is delivered and monitored.  
The first stages would be to produce a new structure for the meeting agendas prioritising management reports and strategic items and to amend the format of Council papers.  The purpose was to reduce the volume of papers circulated to Council and to explore sending out meeting packs electronically only.  Steve Ford would circulate these proposals to Council for comments in the next few days.  Members welcomed the review and looked forward to streamlined Council papers.  They thanked Dominique Le Marchand for providing support to Council with their papers over the years.  

	S Ford



	8.
	ORGANISATION’S STRATEGY
Steve Ford made a presentation to Council on what he had learnt about the breadth and diversity of the profession from his initial conversations with a range of occupational therapists.  His discussions with members had highlighted several possible strategic opportunities for RCOT.  He explained that the achievements of the organisation were impressive but there was no overarching narrative for this work.  The purpose of RCOT needed to be clear and make members feel engaged.  He therefore proposed to develop a new strategy for the organisation based on four pillars which would also embed the brand principles.  These had been considered by BMG and he presented them to Council:  

Movement – Build a social movement of proud and confident occupational therapists that show the world the power of what we do.
Excellence – A real practical offer to support every occupational therapist to be the best that they can be.
Evolve – Grasp the biggest opportunity for occupational therapists to evolve and maximise our impact in a changing world.
Transform – Become a modern, high performing, insight informed and values-led organisation.  
Steve Ford enquired whether Council considered that the pillars were appropriate priorities for the profession and RCOT.  Council members AGREED with the pillars; they felt that they were tangible and active rather than aspirational.  They liked the idea of RCOT being a centre of excellence.  It was pointed out that the inclusivity aspect was not quite evident in the wording - although it was a key issue - and should be strengthened.  Members needed to feel that they belonged to a community and were supported along their whole journey.  It was mentioned that members were not always aware of RCOT’s work and it was important to stay in touch with them so they felt connected and had an understanding of the services offered by their professional body.  
Steve Ford proposed to test the wording of the strategy with Council, members at the annual conference and with focus groups.  The proposed wording would be used as a basis for the 2021-22 business planning and budgeting.  He would get in touch with Council about his work on values soon.  Council members AGREED to be involved in the development of the strategy and that it should be tested at the annual conference.  They felt that engaging with members was essential to ensure they were part of their professional body strategy developing process.  

It was AGREED that the strategy should be launched at the same time as the brand as they were both connected.  

	

	9.
	RCOT SUSTAINABILITY STRATEGY

Karin Bishop presented RCOT’s proposed new sustainability strategy.  The Royal College should show leadership in this area and become a model as a business, professional body and membership organisation on procuring, using and recycling resources.  The proposed strategy aligned with the three-pillar concept of sustainability: environmental, social and economic which should be embedded within the occupational therapy profession, its practice and championed by the professional body.  The outputs showed what the organisation would deliver and when and would provide a benchmark.  Online resources were widely available and webpage resources would include links to the Greener NHS Campaign and the BAOT Stewards’ National Panel statement of support.  Regarding the dissemination of RCOT’s sustainability messages and getting members involved in a social movement, Karin Bishop explained that the organisation would use its networks; in addition, one of its objectives was to consider a collaboration platform to enable members to communicate and share ideas.  Clare Cochrane reported that the communications and marketing team would be planning the content of the webpage and work on an engagement campaign.  
Council AGREED unanimously the draft sustainability strategy.  


	

	10.
	AUDIT COMMITTEE
Two vacancies for two Council members were occurring on the Audit Committee as Kim Atkinson and Alison Wilcox would step down from Council at the AGM in September 2021.  The Chair asked Council members whose term of office continued into the following year to consider this role.  Dr Kee Hean Lim volunteered and Council AGREED unanimously that he should be appointed on the Committee.  The Chair would bring back this item at the meeting following the AGM in order to elect a second Council member on the Committee.  
Trevor White informed Council that he had resigned from his post and was leaving RCOT on 31 August.  On behalf of Council, the Chair thanked him for his work and dedication.  She and Steve Ford had discussed a continuity plan and were considering appointing an interim person for the role of Director of Finance and Corporate Services.  This vacancy had been highlighted as a high risk due to the additional fact that the Financial Controller was on long-term sick leave and it was being addressed as a matter of priority.  

	Agenda

	11.
	ALLIED HEALTH PROFESSIONS FEDERATION (AHPF)

Steve Ford reported that he would incorporate information on the activities of AHPF in his CEO report.  He had recently attended his first AHPF meeting and met CEOs.  He also had a conversation with Suzanne Rastrick, Chief Allied Health Professions Officer.  Steve Ford reported that AHPF had issued a joint response to a statement from the Royal College of Nursing (RCN) published in the Guardian.  RCOT had also posted an individual response as the organisation was mentioned specifically in the article.  

	

	12.
	ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM)

The AGM would take place on Tuesday 14 September at 18.00 at the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, 10-18 Union Street, very close to RCOT HQ.  A rehearsal would take place in the venue just before the AGM.  For Council members living outside the South-East, accommodation would be provided.  New Council members would be invited to attend the AGM and a very short Council meeting afterwards to constitute the new Council and elect the new Vice-Chair.  The notices and proxy voting form would be sent to all members 21 days before the AGM.  Council was not meeting until the AGM and therefore members were asked to volunteer to propose and second the motions in advance of the AGM so that there was no need to invite volunteers from the audience to do this on the day (see items 12.1 to 12.4).  


	

	12.1
	Adoption of the Accounts
It was AGREED THAT Alison Wilcox propose and Fiona Warrender second the adoption of the BAOT and RCOT Accounts.


	

	12.2
	Appointment of the Auditor

It was AGREED THAT Cathryn Holding propose and Alison Wilcox second the appointment of the auditor.


	

	12.3
	Remuneration of the Auditor

It was AGREED THAT Fiona Warrender propose and Dr Lim second the resolution to authorise the Audit Committee to set the remuneration of the auditor.  


	

	12.4
	BAOT and RCOT Articles of Association – Resolution 4

It was AGREED THAT Lisa Ledger propose and Dr Pentland second the resolution to approve and adopt with effect from the conclusion of the Annual General Meeting new Articles of Association in the form displayed on the website of the Association as the articles of association of the Association in substitution for and to the entire exclusion of the existing articles of association.

	

	13.
	DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS

2021-22: BAOT1: 14 September after the AGM (around 18.30)

BAOT2-RCOT1: Tuesday 12 October 2021, RCOT at 10.30
	


ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

	
	
	ACTION

	14.
	BOARD CHAIRS’ ANNUAL REPORTS

The Chair thanked Board Chairs/Vice-Chair for their reports which gave a useful overview of the amount of work undertaken in the past year.  The Board Chairs/Vice-Chair thanked RCOT officers and their teams for their support.

	

	14.1
	RCOT Board: Learning and Development

The report from the RCOT Board: Learning and Development was noted.  


	

	14.2
	RCOT Board: Research and Development

The report from the RCOT Board: Research and Development was noted.    


	

	14.3
	RCOT Board: England

The report from the RCOT Board: England was noted.  


	

	14.4
	RCOT Board: Northern Ireland

The report from the RCOT Board: Northern Ireland was noted.  


	

	14.5
	RCOT Board: Scotland

The report from the RCOT Board: Scotland was noted.  


	

	14.6
	RCOT Board: Wales
The report from the RCOT Board: Wales was noted.  


	

	15.
	MANAGEMENT AND FINANCE

	

	15.1
	Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)
There were no papers.  

	

	15.2
	Management Accounts

There were no papers.  Trevor White explained that, because of IT problems, figures were available only up to 31 March 2021 when the organisation had a surplus of £1.4m.  Since then, additional costs had occurred such as insurance which meant that expenses would have increased.  Steve Ford reported that BMG had a useful discussion about using part of the reserves to start projects.  He was also keen to engage Council in discussing financial strategies.  

	

	16.
	MEMBERSHIP RECRUITMENT


	

	16.1
	Membership Recruitment Annual Report

The membership recruitment annual report was noted.  Membership numbers continued to increase.  The Membership Engagement and Growth Plan had focused on students resulting in a slight rise but more work needed to be done.

	

	17.
	DIARY REPORTS


	

	17.1
	Chair

The diary report was noted.  

	

	17.2
	Vice Chair

The diary report was noted.  


	

	18.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	

	18.1
	Council Annual Audit

As part of the annual audit to ensure RCOT met the principles of the Charity Governance Code, the Chair had produced Council trustees’ KPIs and asked Council members to consider how they met these KPIs as trustees and Council as a whole.  She reminded members to complete and return the document.

	


Minutes signed by: ____________________________

Date: ___________________


Signature: __________________________
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